Liberal Studies Committee Minutes 
October 14, 1999 
Zink Conference Room 
3:15 PM 

Members present: M. Sadler, M. Swinker, Xi Wang, B. Carter, C. Zoni, D. Ausel, B. Goodwin 

Members excused: R. Soni, B. Mitchell 

Meeting called to order at 3:15 p.m. 


For information: 

Liberal Studies Committee will continue to function as it has with no change in the membership 
structure. Committee actions will now be reported to IUP-ASPCUF Curriculum Committee with 
reports forwarded to ASPCUF Representative Council. 


Will Foran agreed to approach students about serving on the Liberal Studies Committee, as we 
should have 2 more students on the committee. 


Action: 
Approved minutes from September 30, 1999 meeting on a Wang/Ausel motion. 


Program revision: 


Approved on a Carter/Foran motion the request from Geoscience department to change the 
Math requirement from MA 123 to the option of students selecting either MA 12l or MA 123 
for the Bachelor of Science in Geology and the Bachelor of Science in Environmental 
Geoscience degree programs. This approval includes adding MA 122 and MA 124 options for 
Liberal Studies Electives in both the B.S. in Geology and the B.S. in Environmental Geoscience 
programs. 


Discussion: 

Writing Intensive Criteria -the issue of asking faculty to add an objective to the course 
syllabus when developing a writing proposal was discussed. It appears from the documentation 
(see attachments) that the decision to allow the adding of a course objective does not constitute a 
course revision and therefore does not have to be submitted to the University wide Curriculum 
committee. It is also clear from previous documentation that these agreed upon procedures for 
approving writing intensive course were to undergo a joint review process by the University 
wide curriculum and Liberal Studies committee following several years of implementation. 
This item, joint review of the procedures for approving writing intensive courses, will be 
forwarded to the University wide curriculum committee for discussion/recommendation. Before 
forwarding to the Curriculum committee, writing faculty will be given an opportunity to review 
the criteria/procedures and make any suggestions for revision. All writing faculty will be asked 
whether they wish to renew their status as a Type I Professor commitment. 


IUP Strategic Plan -shared with committee members the report on Liberal studies contributions to the overall IUP strategic initiatives. 

Middle States report -discussed progress on responding to the Middle states findings and those items that need further attention. To summarize: 

#1.
Continue to review offerings to assure that the vigor and vitality now extant remain so. Can show evidence of this in LS Committee minutes and the course proposals approved by the committee 

#2.
Increase efforts to sensitize participants to racial and gender issues. Can show evidence in the LSC minutes that the LS criteria is carefully examined before a course is approved (this criteria includes efforts to sensitize to racial and gender issues). Work has started on a grant for faculty development that relates to cultural/gender sensitivity issues (Liberal Studies, Women's Studies, Center for Teaching Excellence). 

#3.
Increase efforts to evaluate in the cognitive in addition to the affective domain. This recommendation requires considerable work and resources. The committee will work with the existing assessment materials and decide which items can be measured in the cognitive domain and how best to accomplish this. Gary Rice will be invited to attend a committee meeting once the committee has had an opportunity to review all the existing assessment materials. His input will be sought so that LS outcomes data will be in a format consistent with data obtained from other academic programs across campus. 

#4.
Expand exposure to foreign language study. The Liberal Studies Committee has approved the addition of Italian to the curriculum. Italian I, 11.111, IV, have been approved (Italian I11 and IV are approved as Liberal Studies Electives). Discussion about foreign language requirements ensued. It was the sense of the committee that although we support increased exposure to foreign language, it is not the committee's prerogative to recommend or mandate such program revisions. There have been efforts by some depts to encourage/recommend foreign language for their majors (these programs will be identified in our response). 

#5.
Strengthen Research Writing course. The English faculty has worked collaboratively to set this in action. Documentation of their efforts and plans can be found in "Liberal Studies English teaching Guide EN 100, 101, 121,202" Prepared by the Liberal Studies English Faculty (1998). Other efforts include "linked –courses with other departments. 

#6.
Publicize this program as a distinct "star in the crown" of IUP. This continues to be part of IUP publicity about the curriculum at IUP. 

The IUP findings were also reviewed and discussed: 

#l. 
...review and revise the goals and criteria for Liberal studies Elective category. The Liberal studies Committee has been asked to consider this recommendation and is in the process of reviewing this category of courses. 

#2. 
...review process for liberal studies courses where goals, criteria etc, are examined and reported to LS committee. Following much discussion about this idea and the current 5 year departmental review process, it was determined that perhaps the best way to conduct this review is for it to requested by the LS Director, but each dept is responsible for conducting their own review and reporting findings to LS committee. This plan will be refined in subsequent meetings. 

#3. 
...identify ways to integrate computer applications within the discipline. Discussed progress in this area with the initiation of the IDC, purchase of Web CT and the opportunity for LS committee to consider if and how technology might enhance the learning in particular proposals and recommend such to proposers. Discussed advantages and disadvantages of identifying courses as "technology-intensive". In responding to this item we could survey the application of technology in courses across campus, and cite the increased number of faculty using the internet as well as Web CT. 

#4. ...LS committee, English dept. and other dept will discuss EN 202.. .and possibility of other departments offering similar courses. The English faculty have discussed and collaborated on this recommendation. At this time the idea of other dept offering research writing as an LS course has not had wide support among all depts. However, the idea of linked courses has been explored and implemented. 

#5. ...(administrative) support for faculty complement to teach required Liberal Studies courses. Response to this item will be discussed with Academic Provost. The provost has identified to the Council of Deans the number of sections expected from each college for LS 499 courses; this initiative seems helpful t+-o Deans and LS Director in projecting needs/resources. 

Expect to review assessment materials in upcoming meetings. 

Liberal Studies Committee will NOT meet on October 2gth-M Sadler will be attending the AGLS meeting in Virginia. 

Adjourned at 4:55 p.m. 

Attachments included in official copy of minutes: 
Writing Across the Curriculum (Criteria) 
Writing Across the Curriculum (Process) 
Middle States Self-Study Report for Reaccreditation -Sept 1995 
Writing Across the Curriculum
The University Senate defines a "writing intensive" course as one that has content as its primary focus but that also reinforces writing skills by using writing in a substantial way to enhance learning.  Writing intensive courses are not created by merely tacking on more writing assignments.  Writing is not an "extra"; rather, it becomes an integral part of the learning process.  Writing is not added to content; it is a way of improving students' understanding of content.

The W-designation may be applied to a course or section only when authorized by the Liberal Studies Committee (LSC); attaching a /W/ indicates that the course or section is "writing-intensive" and meets the criteria established by the University Senate.  All LSC actions either authorizing or denying authorization for a W-designation will be reported to the UWUCC for information.

In most cases, a proposal for a W-designation course involves a change in how the instructor will use writing to achieve course goals; it does not involve a change of the goals, objectives or content of the course.  For this reason, the change that occurs in the course is not considered a course revision.  Therefore, the Liberal Studies Committee will approve W-designation courses and pass them along to the UWUCC and the Senate for information only.

How Do We Get The Process Started?
STEP #1.  Read the Senate-approved criteria for writing-intensive courses.  Consider attending a writing workshop designed to help faculty prepare proposals, or talk with a colleague who has attended.  Read the introduction and look at the sample proposals available from the Liberal Studies Office.

STEP #2.  Complete the application form, get the necessary signatures, and send one (1) copy of the form and its attachments to the LSC.

How Much Flexibility Do We Have Within The Department?
You have a great deal of flexibility.  Because the LSC knows that departments face different situations, it will authorize the use of a W-designation in any of three ways:

I.
Professor Makes a Commitment To Writing
A professor may make a commitment to IUP's Writing Across the Curriculum program.  The /W/ may then be attached to any course that she or he elects to teach in a writing-intensive way. (The professor need not emphasize writing in every course, every time; this method permits the use of the /W/, but does not demand it universally.)  To make a commitment a professor must:  (1) indicate his or her intention on the application cover sheet, (2) have completed an approved writing workshop, (3) submit an acceptable syllabus and summary of writing assignments for one course, and (4) agree to forward to the LSC, for its information, syllabus for subsequently offered /W/ courses or sections.

Professors will be asked to indicate, every five years, if they want to continue the commitment.

II.
Department Identifies a Writing-Intensive Course
A department may indicate that one of its courses will be a writing-intensive course regardless of who teaches it.  To receive authorization to use the /W/ for a department course, a department must:  (1) submit an acceptable syllabus and summary of writing assignments, and (2) attach a supplementary statement explaining how the department will ensure that whoever teaches the course will abide by the syllabus, use the same or equivalent writing assignments, and be familiar with current theory and practice in writing-across-the-curriculum.

III.
Professor Makes Individual Course Application
A professor may apply to use a W-designation on a course-by-course basis.  A small team of professors who regularly teach a course together may submit a jointly prepared proposal in this same manner.  To receive authorization for a course, a professor or team must:  submit an acceptable syllabus and summary of writing assignments.  (Note: this form of authorization is both course-specific and professor(s)-specific.  It cannot be carried by the professor(s) to other courses, nor can it be used for this course when other professors are teaching it, unless they submit their own applications.)

How Long Will It Take To Get Approval?
The LSC will make every effort to act promptly on applications.  Assuming that the application contains no insufficiencies, a submission by November 1 will receive action in time for inclusion on the next summer or fall schedules; a submission by April 1 will receive action in time for inclusion on the next spring schedule.

How Does a W-Designation Get on the Class Schedule?
The department chairperson does this when preparing the "Final Class Schedule."  The Director of Liberal Studies will provide in a timely fashion a list of writing-intensive authorizations so that chairpersons can do this with assurance.  As in the case of all scheduling decisions, it is assumed that the chairperson will have consulted appropriately with faculty and deans, and considered the programmatic needs of students served by the department.

In the case of a professor commitment, the chairperson may apply a /W/ to any course or section of a course, any time this professor is the instructor (assuming, of course, that the professor agrees to teach this course in a writing-intensive manner).  In the case of a departmental course, the /W/ may be applied any time that the department can fulfill its promise to insure the course is writing-intensive.  In the case of a professor/individual course authorization, the chairperson may apply a /W/ only when the specific professor(s) and specific course are paired on the class schedule.

The chairperson has a good deal of flexibility:  The /W/ may be applied to some sections of a course without applying it to all.  The /W/ may be applied to a course or section for some semesters without incurring an obligation to apply it every time the course is taught.

Because there is flexibility, however, chairpersons have a responsibility, when scheduling a /W/ course or section, to communicate with involved faculty to be sure that they are willing and intending to teach in a writing-intensive manner on this occasion.

Middle States Self-study Report for Reaccreditation-September 1995 
RECOMMENDATIONS: 
Liberal Studies 
IUP Self-Study Findings 

1. The Provost will name and convene a group of faculty, students, and deans to review and revise the goals and criteria for the Liberal Studies Elective category. 


2. The Provost will organize a review process for academic departments to determine 
whether LS courses are consistent with the goals and criteria of LS, with special emphasis on inclusion of the perspectives and contributions of ethnic and racial minorities and of women, on use of non-textbooks, on critical thinking, and on communication skills. Findings will be reported to the LS Committee. 


3. The Liberal Studies Committee and academic departments will discuss and identify ways to integrate computer applications within the disciplines. 


4. The LS committee, the English Department, and other departments shall discuss EN 202 Research Writing and the possibility of departments' offering research writing courses within their disciplines. 


5. The Associate Provost for Enrollment Management and the Associate Provost for 
Administration will make recommendations to the Council of Deans for approval by the Provost regarding faculty complement to teach required Liberal Studies courses. 


Visiting Middle States Team Findings 

1. Continue to review offerings to assure that the vigor and vitality now extant remain so. 

2. lncrease efforts to sensitize participants to racial and gender issues. 

3. Increase efforts to evaluate in the cognitive in addition to the affective domain. 

4. Expand exposure to foreign language study. 

5. Strengthen Research-Writing course. 

6. Publicize this program as a distinct "star in the crown" of IUP. 




WRITING ACROSS THE CURRICULUM


Criteria for Writing-Intensive Courses
IUP is committed to the improvement of student writing skills; therefore, the responsibility for writing must be university wide.  This means that writing must be practiced and reinforced throughout the curriculum.  Students need to be educated to recognize that writing is a necessary and frequently used skill.  Writing assignments must be designed to increase learning by encouraging students to integrate new knowledge with previous knowledge and to teach discipline specific uses of writing.

Courses which develop writing skills are of two types:  (1) Writing courses--those that provide direct instruction in writing skills and the process of writing (the two required English composition courses) and (2) Writing-intensive courses--those that have content as their primary focus but also reinforce writing skills by using writing as an integral part of the learning experience.  Writing-intensive courses are addressed in criteria which follow.


GOALS FOR WRITING ACROSS THE CURRICULUM
(1)
Encourage and reinforce student learning by using writing as a learning tool;

(2)
Help students write more effectively;

(3)
Prepare students for writing in their careers and in their personal and community lives;

(4)
Encourage literacy across the university;

(5)
Demonstrate IUP's commitment to effective writing skills.


CRITERIA FOR WRITING-INTENSIVE COURSES

[revised, University Senate, December 1992]

In designing writing-intensive courses, departments are urged to be creative and to modify/design courses which are both faithful to the university-wide criteria and reflective of the differences among fields of study.  Faculty are urged to determine the number of papers or words (specific number and kinds of writing assignments), grading scales, and teaching strategies appropriate for individual writing-intensive courses.

All writing-intensive courses must:

(1)
Integrate carefully planned writing assignments into the course so that they increase student learning and enhance student ability to write.

(2)
List the improvement of student writing among the course objectives in the syllabus.

(3)
Distribute specific written instructions, including criteria for evaluation, for major assignments.

(4)
Guide students in conceiving, organizing, and presenting written material in ways appropriate to the subject being studied.

(5)
Provide ample opportunities for students to improve their writing skills and to have at least 5000 words (approximately 15-20 typed pages) comprising two or more separate assignments evaluated by an instructor.  Depending on the nature of the course, appropriate writing assignments may include such formats as case studies, laboratory reports, journals, letters, memos, formal essays, research articles, project or grant proposals, and so forth.

(6)
Provide an opportunity for students to revise at least one of their writing assignments after receiving response from the professor.

(7)
Include, with whatever informal or draft writing is appropriate, at least one assignment that requires students to produce finished, edited prose.

(8)
Consider written assignments as a major part of the final grade;  in most cases, this should be 50% or more.

In addition, all writing-intensive courses should:

(1)
Give attention to both the process and the product of writing.  Intervention in the writing process, particularly in its early stages, is a highly effective way of helping students produce better written work.  For example, students can be assisted with task definition, topic selection, information gathering, organization and formatting, and revision strategies.  Major assignments should have clearly defined stages of preparation and regular progress reviews.

(2)
Provide opportunities for students to consult with instructors and perhaps tutors or one another as they prepare drafts of assignments or revisions.

(3)
Provide an appropriate variety of writing experiences by including writing with different audiences, purposes, or formats.  There should also be an appropriate mixture of in-class and out-of-class writing and of graded and ungraded writing.


THE IMPLEMENTATION OF WRITING-INTENSIVE COURSES
(1)
Students must complete two writing-intensive courses, at least one of which must be in their major.

(Note:  "major" need not be interpreted in the narrow sense of "major program" nor need it mean "major department";  closely allied departments, programs or disciplines might wish to present such a course collaboratively or to make arrangements for their majors to schedule a writing-intensive  course in an allied department, program or discipline.)

(2)
Courses numbered 101 through 499 may be writing-intensive courses.

(3)
Some sections of multiple-section courses may be designated as writing-intensive without all sections being so designated.

(4)
Writing-intensive courses/sections will be designated with a "W" on scheduling information, transcripts, and other appropriate materials.


RESOURCE GOALS FOR WRITING-INTENSIVE COURSES
(1)
Sufficient sections of the first English composition course must be offered so that it can be completed during the students' first year.

(2)
Class size is a critical factor for a successful writing-intensive course; the university must take particular care in maintaining small enrollments in writing-intensive courses or sections.

(3)
All three campuses must have adequate writing centers.

(4)
Workshops must be conducted on a continuing basis for faculty members preparing and teaching writing-intensive courses.   

